Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee

April 3, 2017 
Minutes 
6:15PM group met to tour the new substation.
Soon a phone number will be assigned for local, non-emergency calls and signage will be added to the building.

WPD has furniture to add to the office space.
7PM Call to order, Michelle Weston, Chair
PSAC Attending are:  Raleigh Hill, Michelle Weston, Mike Opalka

WPD attending:  Chief Schofield
GVFD attending:  Chief Will Day and Ken Waugh

GBOS Attending:  Sam Daniel

MOA staff:  Margaret Tyler, Kyle Kelley

Quorum confirmed, Mandy Hawes is absent.
Welcome Raleigh Hill

Agenda Approved, moving Chief Day to give first report as he needs to leave to pick up candidate for GVFD Chief 
Minutes Approved for March 6, 2017 Meeting
Public Safety Reports:
GVFD stats and activities YTD and for the month (Chief Day)

124 calls year to date

2 fatalities on the Seward Highway in 2017, one at MP 80 and the other in Turnagain Pass near MP 71.

Progress in training probationary members and in moving toward hiring new Chief.

Will Day announces that he is taking a position with Lifeflight in Juneau starting in May with training.  He will be in Girdwood to help with Chief training during June.

No progress with State or Municipality regarding response in event of serious accident after April 30.  State holds firm that they will not respond within MOA.  Mayor Berkowitz made no formal response to Chief Day’s letter, but has stated that APD will respond, but level and timeline for response is unknown.  There is concern that GVFD may be left with the road closed and no way to re-open it; concern for safety of GVFD members in this situation.

Ken Waugh updates the PSAC on the status of hiring GVFD Chief.  Candidate pool is down to two options.  One completed a day in the department and attended TUE training night; second candidate is arriving tonight to have the same opportunity to engage with the department.  Ken anticipates making an offer and working through background check and contract process shortly.  Plan is to have the position hired and active in May.


WPD stats and activities YTD and for the month (Chief Schofield)
Report from GBOS meeting provided to group.

Schofield can add Whittier and Seward highway responses to his report to provide more comprehensive list of total WPD activity. There has been an increase in AST requests for WPD to respond to Portage and Seward Highway incidents, so WPD has started breaking those calls out separately so that they track the level of service being provided to those areas. Girdwood service under contract would continue to be broken out separately. Group discusses this option, and says they are interested in seeing the stats to keep track of the overall situation on the highways. Chief report to GBOS should remain only those calls responded to under the contract with GVSA. 

WPD has met with Alyeska Resort security to discuss Spring Carnival.

WPD has enrolled in the drug takeback program on April 29.  More info on this later in the meeting.

 Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee is a sub-committee to the Girdwood Board of Supervisors

Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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WPD Service Feedback:

Sam Daniel states that there is an increase in speeding on Alyeska Highway.  He requests that WPD increase enforcement and write tickets

GBOS Public Safety Supervisor report (Sam Daniel)

Letter was sent to Governor and Mayor regarding the Seward Highway after April 30. No official response from either of them.   Girdwood 2020 and their lobbiest David Parrish, suggest that GBOS should invite the governor to discuss the situation.  Sam seeks PSAC feedback.  Group discusses this and decides that it should be brought up at LUC for a public forum discussion.  Purpose of the letter was to encourage other groups to also engage with Mayor and Governor.

Overall the conversation is about two elements of lack of enforcement:

Daily traffic law enforcement and handling of serious accidents.

For handling of serious accidents, the GVFD will need to follow the chain of command and will need to keep Kyle in the loop so that if necessary, he can engage GBOS to follow up with Mike Abbott and other city administration to handle.

Old Business:

1) Raleigh Hill welcomed to the PSAC board.
Review Board Seats and expirations:

Mandy Hawes, Seat A expires March 2019
Michelle Weston, Seat B expires March 2019

Mike Opalka, Seat C expires March 2020

Raleigh Hill, Seat D expires March 2020

2) Status of APD responsibility on Seward Highway after AST ends service 4/30/17.

Previously discussed under reports

3) Communications concerns (APD/AST/GVFD)
New radios have come in

4) Police Substation update – group reviewed the space. 
Phone lines are in, Chief Schofield will provide phone number to update PSAC FAQ Sheet and publicize new number.
PSAC to work on public awareness of office location.
5) Status of Easy Park MOU

Received information from Easy Park Board.  MOU is currently in MOA legal for review. 
Once signed, WPD will be able to write tickets and warnings 

Revenue from tickets will go back to Girdwood Service Area and Easy Park for administration of program.

6) Collaboration between SAR/WPD/GVFD.  Topic tabled.
7) Advance Planning: Policing after 3 year contract.  Topic tabled, still working on a date for the field trip

New business
8) Prescription Drug Takeback Day (4/29)
Nationwide program to get unused drugs out of homes and keep drugs out of water systems.

WPD and Girdwood Clinic supporting this program with takeback at the Clinic on 4/29.

Michelle Weston states that in addition, there is a program to allow people to do this individually. Kit will be available through the fire station and clinic.  Kit contents make drugs inert and is biodegradable in the landfill.

Public Comment:

Ken Waugh states concerns for:

Safety of GVFD members on the highway as they are on scene without adequate police enforcement during road closure.    
Clarification of procedure to allow SAR responders to activate.  Troopers have stated that they can issue case numbers without being present, however this did not happen this fall during avalanche call in Turnagain Pass. Responders cannot initiate response without case number as they would then be operating without insurance as well as no way to bill for response costs.

Planned triathalon event on July 15 and lack of medical assistance and support so far. PSAC may want to engage DOT about their plans for this event.

Other Business (Roundtable Comments from the Board):
Michelle Weston:  SAR Incident Action Plan meeting originally scheduled for after tonight’s meeting has been postponed.  Goal of this meeting is to run through tabletop response in case of SAR response.  
Mike Opalka:  If passed, HB 156 could result in property tax breaks to some businesses, limiting service area funds.   Edgington states that in his research, the bill has not received much support and is unlikely to proceed, in addition there would be a process for applying this waiver.  Chief Schofield observes that significant number of police service calls are related to resort activities. 
PSAC Motion:

PSAC recommends that the LUC address this topic at their meeting next week, and recommends that GBOS write a letter not supporting HB156.

Motion by Mike Opalka, 2nd by Michelle Weston

Motion carries 3-0

Adjourn 8:20PM

